NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

MAY 27, 2010
ALAMOGORDO, NM
These minutes follow the actual order of business as conducted, not necessarily the order of the agenda

I.
Call to Order, 10:06 a.m., Thursday, May 27, 2010
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Alicia McAninch at 10:06 a.m., Thursday, May 27, 2010.  Board members present:  Alicia McAninch, David Baland, and Christine Hall.  Board member participating via phone:  James Miyagishima.  Board member absent:  Caroline Benavidez.  Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle, Veronica Hernandez – Director of Human Resources, and Danette Fuller – Director of Student Services.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
David Baland led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
III.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests upon convening of the meeting.
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that everything is good.  He stated that it has been a little over a year since his kidney transplant.  He regrets that he cannot participate in this meeting in person but intends to be at the Class of 2010 Commencement on Friday.
Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she is happy to be at the meeting and is looking forward to the commencement on Friday and meeting the graduates during this meeting.  

David Baland – Wished everyone a good morning and welcomed everyone.  He stated that he can’t believe that another school year has gone by.  He stated that he came to Alamogordo a few weeks ago to meet with Chaparral Middle School staff regarding his daughter’s education.  While here he had the privilege of having dinner with the Key Club and his daughter.  He stated that he is happy to be here for this very special week for our students.  He stated that it is a good way to begin the summer. 
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that Caroline Benavidez is not able to attend this meeting due to obligations at her school.  She stated that it is amazing that we are at the end of another school year.  She stated that she was really happy to attend the musical revue that was produced and hosted by the students.  Everything about the revue was fabulous.  She realizes that this production required a lot of work by the students and the staff, and the music teacher, Lori Francis did a wonderful job of directing the musical revue.  She stated that she also had the privilege of attending the dedication of the Wanda Raney Life Skills Center and was able to assist Superintendent Lyle in the dedication.  She stated that thanks to Kelly King, and others the event was beautiful and well planned.  The dedication was very well attended by our students, staff, faculty, as well as retired staff, alumni, family, and friends of Wanda Raney.
V.
Input

There was no one present for Public or Parent Input.

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President McAninch asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the meeting agenda.  Superintendent Lyle reviewed the time sensitive items on the agenda.  She stated that the time sensitive items will require us to be flexible with the order of the agenda.  
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of April 29, 2010.  

President McAninch asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of April 29, 2010, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that she has nothing to add to the report, but would like to share with the board her amazement in the growth of the students this year.  She stated that you can see this growth everywhere on the NMSBVI campuses, during regular education day activities as well as special occasions such as the Wanda Raney Life Skills Center dedication, and student awards assembly, ECP graduation, etc.  She stated that she has nothing to add to her report but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President McAninch stated that she was happy to see in the report that the residential campus is developing a plan to establish a historical museum on the campus in Alamogordo.  Superintendent Lyle thanked Carolyn Delone and Joanna Bradley for their work on the historical museum.  Through their efforts we will be able to get the museum established this year, and at a minimal cost to NMSBVI. President McAninch asked if there were any questions or comments.  There were no questions or comments.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Monthly Investment Report – April 2010.
Superintendent Lyle presented the Monthly Investment Report for April 2010.  She stated that the report does contain a typographical error and indicates that we have $47,745.16 in Non US Developed investments.  She stated that we have no Non US Developed Investments.  That $47,745.16 figure should be reflected under Core Bond/Fixed Income Pool for April 2010.  She stated that our quasi-endowment fund is down $200,000.00 from last year. David Baland stated that that is not a bad decrease.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she agrees that it is not bad considering that we have had to withdraw $1 million over the year to cover operational expenses.  Considering where the market has been we are doing reasonably well.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
B. Operating Budget/Expense Report – April 2010.
Superintendent Lyle presented the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for April 2010.  She stated that we are through 85% of the fiscal year and continue to operate within the Board’s approved budget.  We have no departments that are struggling.  They all have sufficient funds to meet their programmatic and operational missions.  She stated that the Board may notice that the report reflects some departments have not used their budgeted funds.  In fact these departments are using their budgets but have received funds that were redistributed from other areas as the funds became available, to address projects that they have had planned, such as the lending library, ECP growth, etc.  These redistributions within the budget were discussed with the Board during the April 2010 meeting.  She reviewed significant increases and decreases within the budget including revenues.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.  President McAninch complimented all departments on their dedication to sticking to their budgets and being very conscious with NMSBVI funds.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the April 2010 Operating Budget/Expense Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Balance Sheet – April 2010.
Superintendent Lyle presented the Balance Sheets for April 2010.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
D. Statement of Net Assets – April 2010.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Statement of Net Assets for April 2010.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.  
E. Statement of Cash Flow – April 2010.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Statement of Cash Flow for April 2010.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
X.
Policies and Procedures.

A. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 464, Personnel Preparation Program.

Following discussion it was decided that this agenda item be tabled to allow time for input from Caroline Benavidez and to allow her to participate in discussion on this item.
XI.
Other Items.

C.
Program Updates. 
Superintendent Lyle presented the updates for the following programs:  Residential Campus; Early Childhood Program; Infant/Toddler Program; Outreach; Braille Production; Instructional Resource Center; and Personnel Preparation Program.  Christine Hall stated that the Personnel Preparation Program curriculum has been brought to her attention.  She stated that she feels that it is important that the curriculum include a course in Accessible Technology, which she is not sure is currently in the curriculum.  With the way technology is moving forward she feels that this is critical.  She recommended that the curriculum be reviewed to determine if Accessible Technology is included.  Superintendent Lyle stated that there is a technology piece in the curriculum which is a joint venture between Arizona and New Mexico and alternates between the states each year.  She stated that she has asked Dr. Wood to revamp the entire program following the passing of the new TVI license in New Mexico.  Because we no longer require the Special Education background for TVI licensure it is important that we ensure that all students have the pieces that they are going to need, including Special Education law, and technology.  She stated that she feels that New Mexico is way behind in what needs to be done but steps are being taken to bring the course up to speed.  She stated that we may be experiencing a faculty change within the Personnel Preparation Program with the pending retirement of Dr. Wood.  She stated that if Dr. Wood does retire we need to ensure that her replacement is a PhD that is dedicated to taking the Personnel Preparation Program and develop it to a higher more comprehensive level.  She stated that while the director of the program is a NMSU faculty member she believes that NMSBVI will have a say in who is hired into the position. She stated that there are some very highly qualified people around the nation that she believes will be a good fit to the position.  NMSU is also sweetening the pot by making the position a tenure track position.  This means that they will be able to attract a young PhD with a long career who will have the possibility of making full Professor instead of remaining adjunct faculty.  NMSU has demonstrated total buy in to the Personnel Preparation Program.  She stated that she will be meeting with Dr. Baca at NMSU regarding Dr. Wood’s retirement and the impact on the students enrolled in the Personnel Preparation Program, and what is planned to ensure that the students are supported during their hiring freeze and subsequent search for the new Personnel Preparation Program professor. Christine Hall emphasized that she feels that it is important that Assistive Technology be part of the Personnel Preparation Program core curriculum because students need to learn to use technology and the teachers needs to have the skills to provide instruction in the use of technology.  Technology is going to continue to become a major part of the lives of the students that we teach.  Superintendent Lyle agreed.  President McAninch stated that the Board would like to congratulate the six students who have completed the TVI course.  She stated that the Board of Regents is very proud of them for their accomplishment and hard work.  President McAninch stated that on reviewing the program update reports provided to the Board she was very impressed with the Infant/Toddler Program report that was prepared by Cindy Faris.  She appreciated the very thorough and concise information that was provided, including goals for 2011 and caseload and staffing information.  She found it very informative.  Superintendent Lyle stated that all programs have been asked to provide that level of information in their program reports.  She stated that the full reports are staggered for presentation to the Board so that they have adequate time to review and absorb the information that is provided.  President McAninch asked if there are any questions or comments regarding the program updates.  David Baland stated that he appreciates the reports and finds them very interesting and informative.  They make the work of NMSBVI more tangible for the Board of Regents.  President McAninch stated that the only thing that she would like to see included on the Residential Campus report is the student count throughout the year.  She stated that she knows that the count fluctuates throughout the year and it is important that the Board be able to see the fluctuation and the reason for the fluctuation.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we need to include that information in the Outreach reports as well.  There were no other questions or comments.

D.
Safety & Security Services Contract Renewal.

Superintendent Lyle presented a recommendation to renew the current Professional Services Contract for Security & Safety Services with Alamogordo Department of Public Safety for the period of July 1, 2010 through June 30, 2011 at a cost of $62,704.12 which is a 3.1438% decrease from the FY 2009-2010 cost.  The current contract calls for one full-time certified, experienced and uniformed City of Alamogordo Department of Public Safety officer to be stationed at NMSBVI each school day during the 2010-2011 school year.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the recommendation to renew the Professional Services Contract for Security and Safety Services with the City of Alamogordo Department of Public Safety for the contract period July 1, 2010 through June 30, 2011 in the amount of $62,704.12, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


E.
ECP Food Services Contract Renewal.

Superintendent Lyle presented a recommendation to renew the ECP Food Services Contract with Summit Food Service Management (SFSM) for the period August 23, 2010 through May 15, 2011 in the amount of $63,990.08.  SFSM has provided NMSBVI with a letter stating their interest in continuing services to NMSBVI for the 2010-2011 school year.  She stated that the meals from SFSM are provided to the ECP students only.  No meals are provided to staff.  The ECP anticipates feeding approximately 49 students breakfast and lunch during the upcoming school year.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President McAninch asked if the meals that have been provided by SFSM have been healthy and nutritious.  Superintendent Lyle stated that all of their meals are cooked and not reheated processed food and meet all FDA standards for nutrition.  SFSM has designated a cook within their company to work directly with NMSBVI staff to ensure that all student special nutritional needs are met.  SFSM has been very receptive to all of our special needs and recommendations.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the request to renew the ECP Food Services Contract with Summit Food Service Management for the period August 23, 2010 through May 15, 2011 in the amount of $63,990.08, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

G.
Maintenance Garage Shops Roof Replacement Project.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Capital Projects Transmittal Summary Sheet for roof replacement in the maintenance shops and garage.  She explained that this project is necessary to correct deficiencies to the roof of the mechanic’s shop and wash bay.  The metal decking over both areas has deteriorated over the years.  Repeated attempts have been made in patching separate areas, but with time this has developed into a safety issue.  The mechanic’s shop has rusted through on the metal deck to the point that it is unsafe for personnel to access the roof top itself.  A rupture to the roof decking is potentially life threatening.  The total estimated project cost would be $77,608.90 which includes code compliance, materials, labor, and fees. If this summary sheet is approved by the Board it will then be forwarded to the New Mexico Higher Education Department for approval.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the Capital Project Transmittal Summary Sheet for roof replacement on the Alamogordo Campus maintenance shop garage at a total project budget price of $77,608.90, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


H.
Strategic Plan.

Superintendent Lyle stated that it is time for NMSBVI to develop its next strategic plan.  We have been working for 5 years off the last strategic plan and it is overdue for a complete rewrite.  She stated that there are multiple ways to approach the development of a new strategic plan.  In the past we have done the development within the Leadership Team then went out to our individual departments for buy-in and commitment, the strategic plan that the Leadership Team developed was brought to the Board of Regents for approval prior to implementation.  She stated that for future plan development she would be interested in working with someone from outside of our school who can help us better articulate our vision for the next five years.  She stated that she has provided to the Board a proposal that we received for this type of service.  The proposal preparer is a former superintendent of a school for the blind, is well renowned in the field of education for the blind and visually impaired, and now has his own consulting firm.  He specializes in assisting programs such as ours to develop strategic plans, as well as other consulting services for schools for the blind.  She stated that the cost of retaining his service will not be so expensive that we have to go out for proposals or quotes.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she needs to determine how involved the Board wants to be in the development of a new strategic plan for NMSBVI.  The Board has not been involved in the past, but she feels that it is important that the Board have the opportunity to be involved, if they wish.  It will involve some extra time of everyone.  David Baland stated that he feels that the Board needs to provide input on the process by providing administration with a list of areas that they feel the school should work towards, then turn that list over to administration for incorporation into the strategic plan, with the assistance of a consultant, if a consultant is desired by administration.  Superintendent Lyle stated that it may be helpful to the Board to have the consultant meet with the Board during a regular meeting so that he can help the Board to pull their concerns together and develop the list for use by administration.  President McAninch stated that she is familiar with the consultant that Superintendent Lyle is talking about and knows that he is very knowledgeable in his field and could be a great benefit to the school as a consultant.  Superintendent Lyle stated that it may be beneficial to the strategic plan development process to have one or two of the Regents involved.   She stated that the Board’s participation would be welcome, but if that is not possible she understands and administration will continue to move forward to develop a new strategic plan.  President McAninch stated that she would be willing to participate in the development process.  David Baland stated that perhaps Caroline Benavidez or James Miyagishima would be interested in assisting, and would probably have the time since Caroline Benavidez is a teacher on break over the summer, and James Miyagishima is semi-retired.  Superintendent Lyle stated that he will contact the consult and have him submit a complete and comprehensive proposal that includes the cost of his services.  

I.
Legislative Update.

Superintendent Lyle stated that she has nothing significant to report at this time, except to tell the Board that the NM Legislative Education Study Committee (LESC) has been looking for meeting places and has been offered room at the Early Childhood Program site in Albuquerque.  They will be at the ECP for four days at the beginning of the 2010-2011 school year.  This will give us the opportunity to speak with them at length about the needs of NMSBVI, and allow us the opportunity to participate in the legislative process.  She stated that this opportunity is a direct result of the work being done by our contract lobbyist, Tom Rutherford, and his team.  

J.
Capital Projects Update.

Superintendent Lyle provided the Board with an update on all capital projects including:  Jack Hall Renovations – Roof; Natatorium; Garrett Chiller; Central Receiving Roof Replacement; and ECP Property Line Fence and Gates.  Jack Hall Renovation now has a projected completion date of June 23, 2010.  Plans are underway for relocating the Watkins Education Center classrooms and offices to Jack Hall in time for the start of the new school year.  The Natatorium is very close to being complete.  We have one small area inside the pool that needs to be repaired.  Once the repair is complete and the pool paint at the repair area cures, we will be able to put water back in the pool.  The maintenance staff will install acoustical panels on the walls of the pool to help absorb some of the echo, and they will be installing the pool slide.  We anticipate having the pool open by the time the students return for the 2010-2011 school year.  The Central Receiving Roof Replacement project is underway and progress quickly with no difficulties.  The Garrett Chiller project is on schedule and we have every reason to expect a trouble free replacement of the old equipment.  We are concerned about the actual shipping date for the chiller.  The ECP Property Line Fence and Gates project is a little behind schedule and is now scheduled to begin on June 10th.  We have identified which part of the project will be done by June 30th, and which part will carry over into the new fiscal year.  

IX.
Major Focus – Meet the Graduates.

The Board of Regents welcomed and congratulated the following Class of 2010 Graduates:

Austin Harris 

Maranda McKay 

Robert J. Richardson

Antoinette Truman

Each of the graduates shared with the meeting attendees their plans for their future.  The Board wished the graduates the best of luck in their futures.
VIII.
Executive Session.

11:37  a.m. to 3:13 p.m., May 27, 2010
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 11:37 a.m., Thursday, May 27, 2010, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Legal Issues, 9 Month Employee Contract Renewals, 12 Month Employee Contract Renewals, and Superintendent Evaluation.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Hall, and Baland, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, and Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Director.  Roll call vote:  Regent Hall – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 3:13 p.m., Thursday, May 27, 2010, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Legal Issues, 9 Month Employee Contract Renewals, 12 Month Employee Contract Renewals, and Superintendent Evaluation.  Roll call vote:  Regent Hall – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye.  Regent Miyagishima – aye.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to hire Lynn Little for the position of Developmental Specialist at an annual salary of $48,741.92.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to hire Carol Montoya for the position of certified instructor at an annual salary of $32,069.25.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to accept the 9 month employee contract renewals with all noted amendments, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to accept the 12 month employee contract renewals, as amended.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to extend the contract of Superintendent Linda M. Lyle for the period of July 1, 2010 through June 30, 2013 with the contract period July 1, 2010 through June 30, 2011 being at an annual salary of $110,000.00.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to present Veronica Hernandez with a $5,000.00 bonus for exemplary work on the 2011 school budget. (carried unanimously)

XI.
Other Items. (cont.)
A.
Employee Termination Hearing Vote.


An employee termination hearing for Robin Bagwell was held during Executive Session.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to uphold the recommendation by Administration to terminate Robin Bagwell through non-renewal of his 9 month employee contract.  (carried unanimously)
Robin Bagwell will be presented with a written decision from the Board of Regents following his employee termination hearing.  The Board’s written decision will be delivered to Robin Bagwell within the time frame specified by state statute.

B.
Personnel Report.

Veronica Hernandez stated that she has nothing to add to the Personnel Report and would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

F.
University Research Park.

Jeff Killebrew, NMSBVI Math/Science Teacher, and inventor and developer of SC2 provided the Board with an update on the development of his education invention and his intentions/desires as they relate to support from NMSBVI through the development of a research park corporation.  He stated that at this time nothing has changed on this project and he has not determined whether the support of a university research park will be needed.  He assured the Board that he will keep them informed as this issue progresses.  He stated that it will be hard to determine until he has a better idea of the demand for the product.  He stated that he does feel that it is wise for him to maintain the intellectual property rights.  Discussion was held on the possibility of having some small part of the production and/or marketing of the product incorporated into the Life Skills Program.  Jeff Killebrew feels that the experience would be very beneficial to the students.  Superintendent Lyle concurred that it would be an excellent job skills training tool for the students if that is the direction that Jeff Killebrew wishes to go.  Danette Fuller stated that we have some students who have expressed an interest in inventing products.  Jeff Killebrew has expressed an interest in developing a class to teach students what steps are necessary in the development and patent of an invention.  
SIDE NOTE -  President McAninch and the Board of Regents congratulated the Food Services staff for the outstanding evaluation that they recently received.  This is especially impressive considering the fact that they have been operating in a temporary location during this school year.

SIDE NOTE – President McAninch and the Board of Regents congratulated the students and staff for the outstanding test scores that they achieved during this school year.  The degree of growth shown in our students this school year is amazing.  This took a lot of work from the students and the staff.  
K.
Election of Officers.

Each year, in May, the NMSBVI Board of Regents elects new officers to Include President, Vice President, and Secretary.  President McAninch asked for input from the Board regarding these elections.  After discussion, the Board members present:  Alicia McAninch, James Miyagishima, David Baland, and Christine Hall stated that they feel that the existing officers should remain in place for another 12 month term.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to reappoint Alicia McAninch as NMSBVI Board of Regent’s President.  (carried unanimously) 
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to reappoint Christine Hall as NMSBVI Board of Regent’s Vice President.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to reappoint David Baland as NMSBVI Board of Regent’s Secretary.  (carried unanimously)
XII.
Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.


The next regular meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents is scheduled for Friday, July 16, 2010 at the Early Childhood Program site.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.
There were no questions.

C.
Vehicle Mileage Report.



There were no questions.
D.
Supplementary Packet.

1.
Activity Fund Checklist – April 2010
There were no questions.

2.
General Fund Checklist – April 2010
There were no questions.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 3:35 p.m., Thursday, May 27, 2010.
(Approved 7/16/10)



(Approved 7/16/10
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Alicia McAninch, President


Linda M. Lyle


NMSBVI Board of Regents


Superintendent
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